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1. INTRODUCTION 
 

We would like to thank the leadership team, governors, parents, staff and young people for 
their warm welcome to the school, for the opportunity to speak with governors, parents and 
pupils during the assessment and for the extensive portfolio of evidence detailing the work 
towards becoming a Level 2 rights-respecting school. Prior to the assessment visit you 
provided a comprehensive Progress and Evaluation form and Impact Evaluation form. It was 
clear to the assessors during the visit that everyone places a real importance on developing 
and embedding a rights respecting ethos. 
 
It was notable that Moordown St John is a school in which a rights respecting ethos is 
fundamental to its vision. Learning about the Convention is helping to provide an 
environment in which relationships based on mutual respect flourish and children feel 
confident they are listened to, valued and have a voice in school life and beyond.  
 
Standards A, B, C and D have all met the necessary criteria. 
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2. REQUIREMENTS BEFORE ATTAINING LEVEL 2 
 

No requirements are made. 

 
3. MAINTAINING LEVEL 2 
 

Our experience has shown that there are actions that have proven useful in other RRSA 
schools and settings in helping them to maintain and build on their practice at Level 2. Here 
are our recommendations for your school: 
 

 Continue to involve children in decision making at a strategic level e.g. developing a 
child friendly version of the School Development Plan so they have an understanding of 
and involvement in the school’s ongoing development. 

 

 Take the opportunity of working with schools in the new Trust to support and develop the 
RRSA journey in creative ways. 

 

 Build on the interest shown by some parents to engage more parents in the RRSA 
journey, perhaps as members of the steering group. Use the website and newsletter to 
share charters and raise awareness of the language of rights.  

 

 Continue to ensure learning about the Convention is embedded in the curriculum. 
 

 Further develop children’s understanding of what it means to be a rights respecting 
global citizen e.g. through learning about rights and the new Global Goals (Sustainable 
Development Goals). 

 

 

4. THE ASSESSMENT IN DETAIL 
 

4.1. The school context 
 

 

Moordown St John Primary School is larger than the average sized primary school with 416 
children on roll. The majority of pupils are from White British backgrounds (82%) and 11% 
have English as an additional language. 15% of children receive the Pupil Premium and 
11.5% are eligible for Free School Meals.  The proportion of children with SEN is 8%. 
 
The school was last inspected by Ofsted in July 2014 and was rated as Good. 
The school achieved RRSA Level 1 in July 2012. 
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4.2. Assessment information 
 
 

Self-evaluation form received Yes  

Impact evaluation form received Yes  

Attendees at SLT meeting Headteacher,  RRSA coordinator, Deputy 
Headteacher, KS2 Lead 

Number of children and young people 
interviewed 

45  children 

Number of staff interviewed 5 teaching staff 
2 support staff 
2 parents 
2 governors  

Evidence provided Learning walk 
Written evidence 
5 classrooms visited 
 

 
 

Standard A:  
Rights-respecting values underpin leadership and management 
 

Standard A has been achieved. Leaders are committed to placing the values and 
principles of the Convention at the heart of policies and practice. 

The Headteacher explained that since joining the RRSA programme in 2009 a rights 
respecting approach has been central to the school’s vision alongside its strong Christian 
ethos, providing “a framework and language” that strengthens the school’s values. This 
“close symbiosis of Christian ethos and rights” (Headteacher) has meant that children are 
encouraged to look beyond their own world and “shape” their local and global communities. 
He explained, “Our agenda is about raising awareness that there are children in the world 
whose needs are not met.” It was clear to the assessors through discussions with individual 
children who shared their stories, that RRSA has had an impact on their wellbeing, 
confidence and behaviour.  Ofsted stated that, “Standards have risen and are now above 
average by the end of KS2” (2014). This was supported by the Statutory Inspection of 
Anglican Schools (SIAM’s) report 2015 which stated that all pupils are “flourishing well.” 
Exclusions have reduced and attendance has risen from 95.8% in 2012-3 to 96.17% in 
2014-5. 
 
Developing as a rights respecting school is an integral part of the school’s strategic planning 
as is shown by the detailed section of the School Improvement Plan devoted to RRSA.  This 
involves a termly plan which sets out teacher responsibilities, actions to be taken and 
progress made. The Headteacher emphasised that the investment that is made in time and 
resources to RRSA indicates the importance the school places on it, ensuring its 
sustainability. As policies are reviewed reference is made to the UNCRC. Policies reviewed 
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include: RE with reference to article 14; SEN (articles 23 and 29), Equality (articles 2 and 4) 
and Marking and Feedback (articles 28. 29 and 12).  
 
The school has an inclusive and participatory ethos based on the Convention. One example 
of this is the way the Headteacher made changes to the school’s admission’s policy to make 
it more inclusive and more open to local families. As a result, the school now has children 
from a wider range of cultures and religions. In July 2014, Ofsted commented, “The school 
places equality of opportunity at the heart of all its work.” Particular reference was made to 
the “rapid progress” made by children who had come to the school with specific special 
educational needs having failed to make progress in their previous school.  Value is placed 
on student voice through the School Parliament which has its own section of the School 
Improvement Plan. 
 
The school is an ambassador for RRSA and has shared good practice in becoming rights 
respecting with other local schools. This has included support visits by the members of the 
School Parliament to two schools. There is further potential to work with other schools in the 
Trust as the school moves to become an academy. Job descriptions highlight that the 
UNCRC is at the heart of the school, work experience students and volunteers are given 
RRSA information leaflets and RRSA is included in the induction for NQTs. The SLT 
prioritise working with the local community as a key aspect of development and this is 
shown through the sustained work with the Salvation Army, the church, the YMCA, food 
banks and with parents. Staff have also taken rights out into the community through Beavers 
and Cubs and through Anti Bullying Week.  A letter from Kinson and West Howe Foodbank 
recognised the impact of the school’s support. Work on rights has also been shared with a 
school in America.  
 
A systematic and embedded approach to global citizenship and sustainable development is 
ensured through a number of ways e.g. the structure of the School Parliament which has 
Sustainability and Global as two key groups; focus weeks such as Business and Enterprise 
Week (supporting Autism Wessex) and Sustainability Week (combined with Walk to School 
Week); through the curriculum; through awareness raising days and campaigning such as 
Send My Friend to School.  The school is responsive to current events and how they impact 
on children’s rights, such as the Syrian crisis. This work is described by the Headteacher as 
“fitting altogether” and underpinned by the Convention. 

 
 

Standard B:  
The whole school community learns about the CRC 
 

Standard B has been achieved Children and adults have a good understanding of the 
Convention and use this knowledge to work for local and global justice. 

 

Discussions with children confirmed they have a good knowledge and understanding of 
rights from the Convention and they  were able to provide a range of examples including 
protection in times of war, equality of rights for disabled children, fair treatment, practising 
your own religion and the right to know about your rights. They understood that rights were 
universal but that not all children had access to those rights and gave the following 
examples of when this might be the case: natural disasters; war; “when governments don’t 
provide enough money to build schools”; when adults don’t care for children properly and 
poverty. Children readily made the connection between the actions they took (e.g. 
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supporting foodbanks) and children being more able to access their rights. Staff were 
confident in teaching about rights and had been supported by INSET, staff meetings and the 
sharing of good practice. Non-teaching staff had also received training. 
 
Parents and governors are informed and updated about RRSA and the Convention in a 
variety of ways including at the new intake evening, parent curriculum information evenings, 
events such as the CRC 25th anniversary celebrations and through home- school activities 
which provide opportunities for parents to engage with their children on rights issues.  
Information on the website clearly displays how the school is working at a local, national and 
global level to work for children’s rights. Parents described how they talked about rights at 
home connected to the refugee crisis. The Headteacher described how RRSA had “raised 
the consciousness of parents” about children’s rights. 
 
Throughout the school, displays about RRSA and children’s rights were prominent linking 
everyday aspects of school life and learning with key articles. These included classroom and 
lunchtime charters, Unicef CRC posters, a TV screen in the main reception displaying rights, 
a Harvest board linked to article 24 and a British Values and Rights board. Planning 
documents provided evidence that learning about the Convention in a range of curriculum 
areas is planned and systematic e.g. Y1 India topic linked to articles 24 and 27; Y2 
computing linked to the right to privacy; Y5 topic on WW1 linked to article 6 and key 
questions in PSHE (‘Why are rights important in school?’). This was supported by children 
describing how they also learnt about rights, “In every single assembly!” The way children 
were able to give informed and considered responses in a discussion about whether some 
rights were more important than others showed a mature understanding of the Convention. 
 
The Convention effectively underpins teaching and learning about global citizenship and 
sustainability. For example children interviewed were able to make the link between how the 
right to a clean and healthy environment is affected by pollution; how saving energy had an 
impact on climate change and how supporting the homeless locally was a right issue. 
Careful monitoring takes place through pupil surveys which showed that 75% of KS1 
children and 100% of KS2 children recognised that they talk about rights when thinking 
about news/world events.  

 
 
 

Standard C:  
The school has a rights-respecting ethos 
 

Standard C has been achieved. Young people and adults work together to create a right-
respecting school community in all aspects of life based on the Convention. 

 

Charters based on the Convention were visible in all classrooms visited. They are renewed 
annually and are individual to each class. It was clear that charters had evolved during the 
rights respecting journey and they now include adults’ actions as well as children’s. A whole 
school charter and a lunchtime charter were also displayed. Children talked positively about 
their charters, how they were involved in making them and how they helped with behaviour 
by reminding everyone about their rights and the rights of others. 
 
A rights respecting atmosphere was observed throughout the school during the assessment 
day. Relationships were mutually respectful and children were polite, articulate and clearly 
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felt nurtured and supported by staff and each other. One child said, “MJS is a really caring 
environment and children can open up to teachers and other pupils if they want to.” This 
was supported by the recent SIAMS report which stated, “Excellent relationships exist 
throughout the school and beyond … and lived out on a daily basis,” (June 2015).  
Lunchtime staff have been supported with tags and checklists to promote rights respecting 
attitudes at lunchtime and improvement since 2012 has been carefully tracked showing an 
increase in tokens awarded for rights respecting language and behaviours. In a recent pupil 
survey 100% of children felt that children and adults treat each other with respect.  
 
Children interviewed valued their right to education and explained how they respected each 
other’s right to learn. This included listening when someone is talking, including others in 
learning activities and by not disturbing or distracting others from learning. It was clear that 
adopting a rights respecting approach had encouraged children to support each other so 
that children felt able to talk about their beliefs or any issues that be might worrying them. 
Examples included supporting a child from Romania who speaks little English and how 
rights had given confidence to a Muslim boy to talk about his beliefs. One girl said “We know 
that teachers will always listen to us.” Children know their targets through verbal and written 
feedback and a newly adopted system to self-assess work. 
 
Talking with children confirmed that they feel safe in school. They were able to describe a 
range of ways in which the school kept them safe. These included good lunchtime 
supervision, fire drill practice, play leaders and peer mediators, trained First Aiders and 
people to talk to. One child commented, “I was really worried about some family issues and I 
opened up to a teacher and felt more secure.” This is supported by the Ofsted report: 
“Pupils feel safe because they say the school does a lot to keep them safe” Ofsted July 
2014.  
 
Children have been empowered to resolve conflicts in a rights respecting way. This has 
been developed through planned lessons across the school in PSHE called Extending 
Language and Listening skills. Play leaders and Peer Mediators have also been trained to 
develop children’s interpersonal skills and promote positive rights respecting behaviour and 
language. Parents spoke positively about the introduction of ‘play workers’ which they felt 
actively supported comradery among children. This has enabled children to recognise and 
appreciate fairness in conflict resolution. One Year 6 child commented, “Teachers respect 
us …they don’t take sides... they use proper evidence” (to resolve a conflict). Children also 
described how they put rights into practice in the classroom and around the school e.g. by 
linking the right to play to taking turns, making things fair, having rotas and designated play 
spaces. 
 
The RRSA Lead explained that an important part of the journey from L1 to L2 had been 
children’s growing understanding of world issues and their desire to be proactive to tackle 
injustice locally and globally where they see others being denied their rights. The structure 
of the school parliament into ‘Global’ ‘Sustainability’ and ‘Voice’ has helped to drive this and 
conversations with children showed that they understood the link between rights and global 
citizenship. 
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Standard D:  
Children are empowered to become active citizens and learners 
 

Standard D has been achieved. Young people are confident to play an active role in 
school life and speak and act for the rights of all to be respected locally and globally. 

 

It was clear to the assessors that children at Moordown St John feel they are listened to, 
have their views taken seriously and have the opportunity to bring about change in school 
and beyond. When asked what was the best thing about being in a rights respecting school 
one child said “We feel like we can participate.” School Parliament is a vehicle for this and is 
represented by a cross section of children. It has evolved to allow, “Improved collaborative 
working…and the free flow of rights respecting information and …actions” (SLT). The 
member of staff leading the School Parliament described how a child with literacy difficulties 
“found his voice” as an MP. Children are involved at a variety of levels from contributing to 
appropriate policies, being involved in staff interviews, presenting to governors, driving 
changes to the reward system to making decisions about sustaining support to local 
foodbanks.  All Year 6 children also have leadership roles such as play-leaders, recycling 
monitors and office support workers. In the classroom, children are learning various 
strategies to self-assess their work. 
 
A range of opportunities are provided to ensure that children are equipped to make informed 
decisions. A variety of visitors contribute to children’s learning about their health and 
wellbeing. For example, children talked about a visit from their local MP during the British 
Values Week which helped them to learn about democracy and the right to education. Other 
visitors include the Mayor, Sports Leaders, the YMCA and a Human Rights Lawyer. First 
News and Newsround help to keep children informed about current news issues and focus 
weeks such as Walk to School Week highlight healthy lifestyle choices.  
 
The school places high importance on its role in the community and in helping children to be 
“agents of change” (RRS Lead). There is an emphasis on helping children see how they can 
take action on a local, national and global level and this has resulted in children feeling that 
the school “prepares you for the real world” (Year 6 child). Children talked about their part in 
establishing ‘blue bins’ in school to collect for local foodbanks (this work was shared with a 
local school) and presenting to parents about homelessness in preparation for Woolly Hat 
Day to support local homeless people (linked to children’s right to a home). A video of this 
was shared with a school in New York State. Children have also been involved in annually 
supporting Day for Change, Children in Need, the YMCA and linking with their local MP to 
campaign for universal primary education through the Send My Friend to School campaign. 
One parent described how RRSA had “Sparked an interest in things going on outside of 
Bournemouth” and a Year 5 child said, “Our school is just full of rights!” 
 

 


